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October 14, 2009

The Honorable Dow Constantine

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Today, I am transmitting two emergency based interlocal agreements and accompanying legislation for your consideration.  These agreements will be implemented in the event that an evacuation of the Maleng Regional Justice Center (MRJC) Detention facility is required due to a flood in the Green River Valley.  
As described in my September 17, 2009 letter, King County has been informed by the Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) that damage to the Howard Hanson Dam’s impoundment structure could lead to widespread flooding in the Green River Valley.  Early predictions indicate that two to three feet of water at ground floor elevations could flood the detention portion of the MRJC, leaving it uninhabitable for inmates and staff.  The attached interlocal agreements provide for the critical emergency housing at the Pierce County and Kitsap County jails for 282 inmates.  We are also working diligently to reach a final agreement the Federal Detention Center on similar contract.

The Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) has held on average approximately 800 inmates per day at the MRJC in 2009.  DAJD has developed a plan to reduce the number of inmates held at the MRJC to minimize the number of individuals who will need to be evacuated in the event of a flood warning.  The plan entails:  

· First, effective November 1, 2009, DAJD will maximize usage of the downtown King County Correctional Facility (KCCF) by transferring approximately 150-200 inmates from the MRJC to KCCF.  The goal is to leave those inmates at the MRJC who are either the responsibility of the Department of Corrections or sentenced inmates, although, under any scenario there will be inmates that will have open court matters still remaining at the MRJC.

· Second, DAJD has contacted the Washington State Department of Corrections (DOC) and requested that if a flood is impending, as determined by established Office of Emergency Management (OEM) triggers, DOC move 120 of its inmates to one of its other contract locations.

· Third, in November, DAJD will move all juvenile declines, those inmates who are held at the MRJC as adults due to either charge or age (25-30 juveniles), to the juvenile detention facility.  These inmates will be held in separate units and kept separate from other youth in the facility.

· Lastly, DAJD continues to explore with its criminal justice partners the possibility of implementing a transfer policy that would allow some inmates who have no open charges to transfer to Work Education and Release (WER), Electronic Home Detention (EHD), or community service.  

Even with these mitigation strategies, DAJD will need to relocate several hundred inmates to our regional and state partners.  The agreement with Pierce County provides the county the ability to relocate 168 inmates with emergency notice.  This contract will only be implemented in case of an emergency and at the direction of the King County Executive.  The daily cost to King County will be $25 a day per inmate, plus the cost of King County corrections officers to guard King County inmates at the Pierce County facility.  In addition, the contract allows for the continuation of tracking any inmates through our current information technology systems, provides for visiting by family, professionals, and finally allows for commissary purchases. 
The agreement with Kitsap County provides the county the ability to relocate 114 inmates with emergency notice.  The daily cost to King County will be $28 a day per inmate, plus the cost of King County corrections officers to guard King County inmates at the Kitsap County facility.  In addition, the contract provides access to inmates by King County personnel, and allows for commissary purchases. 

King County is continuing to work with Pierce and Kitsap counties to identify other operational needs related to a temporary transfer of inmates.  
The declaration of emergency in the attached ordinances will allow immediate emergency enactment of these interlocal agreements upon council approval.  Such a step is vital as November 1 is the official beginning of flood season in King County.

I want to express my deep appreciation to Pierce and Kitsap counties for their foresight in flood planning efforts and cooperation in allowing the use of their inmate beds in case of emergency.  And, as noted in the interlocal, the agreement is reciprocal.  If either county needs similar assistance before the end of the agreement on December 31, 2010, King County will provide what assistance it is able.  

I appreciate your prompt action on this legislation.  If you have any questions, please contact Kathy Van Olst, Director of the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, at 206-296-1268.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett

King County Executive
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